
 

Exhibit A 
File No. 201280  

Minor Modification to a Detailed Planned Development known as: 
Kenilworth Building 

2135 N. Prospect Ave. 
April 13, 2021 

 
Previous File History and Project Summary  
 
A Detailed Planned Development (DPD) known as Kenilworth Building was approved by the Common Council in 
2005 as File No. 041053 to allow the redevelopment of the Kenilworth Building into a mixed-use building with 
ground floor retail space and space utilized by UW-Milwaukee.  The site that is the subject of this minor 
modification was intended to be developed as a free-standing residential condominium building.  More 
specifically, the building was to include two levels of enclosed parking and six floors of residences for a total of 28 
units.  This site was anticipated to be landscaped if the building was not constructed within a year of the 
completion of the Kenilworth building.  The building has not yet been constructed and the site has been utilized as 
a principal use parking lot prior to our acquisition in 2010. 
 
There have been two subsequent minor modifications to this DPD:  File No. 160118 to allow permanent window 
graphics in the tenant space at 1903 E. Kenilworth Place and File No. 180107 to allow a banquet hall use within 
the building and minor exterior changes to the sixth floor of the building. 
 
Minor Modification Summary  
 
The anticipated development of the condo building has not yet occurred and this site has since been divided into 
its own parcel and has been operating as a principal use parking lot operated by a third party operator.  Since the 
DPD did not contemplate this use on this site, a minor modification is necessary to memorialize this use.  This 
parking lot is intended to be temporary until such time that the previously approved development occurs.  As 
such, a 5 year time limit from the date of Common Council approval of this file will be set. 
 
The site is currently a paved parking lot, with approximately 32 parking stalls.  There is one (1) access point / 
driveway off of Prospect Ave.  Our request is to add landscaping along the Prospect perimeter of the site, 
between the fence and the sidewalk, where it is currently covered in grass. 
 
List of Attachments  
 

1. Vicinity map 
2. Site photos 
3. Drawings  

 
Proposed Changes  
 
Allow the site located at 2135 N. Prospect Avenue to operate as a temporary parking lot for a period of 5 years 
from the date that the Common Council approves this file. If the owner wishes to continue to operate the site as a 
parking lot after the 5 years, then another minor modification will be necessary.  
 
The lot will be kept in good condition and will be maintained as necessary. The landscaping, which will be placed 
in the right-of-way, will require a DPW permit and will be installed within 30 days of the approval of this file. All 
required vegetation shall be of a quality consistent with the standards of the American association of nurserymen 
(ANSI 260.1). All required vegetation shall be maintained on an ongoing basis, including seasonal tree and plant 
replacement. 



 

 
All other aspects of the DPD remain unchanged.  
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